MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, MAY 11, 2011 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman


Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley


Councilman Richard Johnson

Councilman George Rucker 


Councilman John Henderson 


Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Joan Zdanski


                                                                        

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
NONE
CITY STAFF PRESENT:                  
Michael J. Pearce, Interim City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney

Kevin Eason, Public Works Director

Pat Knowles, Solid Waste Management Superintendent
Lindsey Tuttle, Public Services Superintendent
Tony Stowe, Fleet Maintenance Superintendent
Dale Hagwood, Parks & Recreation Director

Nick Aceves, Assistant Parks & Recreation Director
Terri Stamey, Assistant City Manager

Chris Phillips, Finance Director

Edd Hunt, Police Chief

David Bracken, Fire Chief,

Bill Roland, Police Lieutenant

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. The Mayor then recognized Fire Chief David Bracken, who provided the invocation. 

The Council then led in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance. (Councilman Johnson entered Council Chambers during the reciting of the pledge.)

APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA.

Mayor Festerman asked if there were any items Council members wanted removed from the Consent Agenda? None were offered, but the Mayor said he would like to remove Item No. 3, Approval of the Audit Contract for 2010-2011 with McGladrey & Pullen, Certified Public Accountants, for further discussion.

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve Consent Agenda Items No. 1-2 and 4-5.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 - APPROVAL OF THE MARCH 31, 2011 SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES, THE APRIL 13, 2011 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES, THE APRIL 26, 2011 RECONVENED MEETING MINUTES AND THE APRIL 28, 2011 RECONVENED MEETING MINUTES (OPEN SESSION)

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the March 31, 2011 Special Meeting Minutes, the April 13, 2011 Regular Meeting Minutes, the April 26, 2011 Reconvened Meeting Minutes and the April 28, 2011 Reconvened Meeting Minutes (Open Session.).

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 - APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF THE ROCKINGHAM COUNTY FORENSIC/GANG PREVENTION BUREAU’S APPLICATION FOR A FEDERAL GRANT.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the following Resolution:

RESOLUTION 

In the matter regarding the Rockingham County Forensic/Gang Prevention Bureau’s application for the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention (OJJDP) grant funding;

WHEREAS, the state of North Carolina through the Governor’s Crime Commission recognized the need of, and approved grant funding for the creation of the Rockingham County Forensic/Gang Prevention Bureau on July 1, 2009; and, 

WHEREAS, grant funding for the operation of the Rockingham County Forensic/Gang Prevention Bureau will expire on June 30, 2011; and,

WHEREAS, the Bureau was created to assist criminal justice and youth services providers in Rockingham County in documenting and suppressing criminal activities in the county by providing forensic services including documentation of youth gang participation in criminal activities; and, 

WHEREAS, the Bureau has coordinated the completion of two independent studies to determine the extent of gang participation in Rockingham County resulting in the determination of at least 28 active, separate youth gangs with over 400 suspected or documented members; and,
WHEREAS, the Bureau has solicited mutual cooperation with our recreation department in establishing youth athletic educational programs to combat youth gang participation; and, 

WHEREAS, there exists a documented need for the Rockingham County Forensic/Gang Prevention Bureau’s continued committed participation to reduce criminal youth gang activity; and,

WHEREAS, Rockingham County and its inclusive municipalities continue to experience limited fiscal revenues as an economic Tier One county;
NOW, THEREFORE, the City Council Members of the City of Reidsville, resolve to acknowledge and communicate our support for an application for grant funding, specifically OJJDP-2011-2967, by the Rockingham County Forensic/Gang Prevention Bureau to the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention 

Adopted, this 11th day of May, 2011.

/s/____________________________ 

            James K. Festerman

                      Mayor 


ATTEST:

/s/________________________________

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 4 - APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION TO APPROVE AN ELECTRONIC RECYCLING AMENDMENT TO THE ROCKINGHAM COUNTY 2009 SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT PLAN.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the following amendment to the County’s Solid Waste Management Plan:

Resolution to Approve an Electronic Recycling Amendment to the Rockingham County 2009 Solid Waste Management Plan

WHEREAS, good planning for solid waste management will help protect public health and the environment, provide for improved solid waste management systems, better utilize our natural resources, and control the cost of solid waste management; and

WHEREAS, North Carolina General Statute 130A-309.09A(b) requires each unit of local government, either individually or in cooperation with other units of local government, to develop a 10-year comprehensive solid waste management plan and to update the plan every three years or more often if needed; and

WHEREAS, the last plan update was approved in 2009 and North Carolina General Statute 130A-309.137(c)(1) requires an updated plan specifying the local government program to comply with electronic management requirements prior to participating in any Electronic Management Funds distribution: and

WHEREAS, the City of Reidsville is represented on the Rockingham County Solid Waste Planning Committee and has been actively involved in the planning process and the Rockingham County Board of Commissioners has already approved the plan amendment at their April 12, 2011 meeting;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the City of Reidsville hereby approves the Rockingham County 2009 Comprehensive Solid Waste Management Plan amended to include the attached Discarded Computer Equipment & Television Management Plan.

Adopted this 11th day of May, 2011.








/s/_______________________________








James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_______________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 5 - APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION OF ADOPTION OF THE 2010 ROCKINGHAM COUNTY HAZARD MITIGATION PLAN.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the following Resolution:
RESOLUTION OF ADOPTION

Rockingham County

Hazard Mitigation Plan

WHEREAS, the citizens and property within Rockingham County are subject to the effects of natural hazards and man-made hazard events that pose threats to lives and cause damages to property, and with the knowledge and experience that certain areas, i.e., flood hazard areas, are particularly susceptible to flood hazard events; and 

WHEREAS, the County desires to seek ways to mitigate situations that may aggravate such circumstances; and

WHEREAS, the Legislature of the State of North Carolina has in Part 6, Article 21 of Chapter 143; Parts 3, 5, and 8 of Article 19 of Chapter 160A; and Article 8 of Chapter 160A; and Chapter 153A of the North Carolina General Statutes, delegated to local governmental units the responsibility to adopt regulations designed to promote the public health, safety, and general welfare of its citizenry; and

WHEREAS, the Legislature of the State of North Carolina has in Section 1 Part 166A of the North Carolina General Statutes (adopted in Session Law 2001-214—Senate Bill 300 effective July 1, 2001), states in Item (a) (2) “For a state of disaster proclaimed pursuant to G.S. 166A-6(a) after November 1, 2004, the eligible entity shall have a hazard mitigation plan approved pursuant to the Stafford Act”; and

WHEREAS, Section 322 of the Federal Disaster Mitigation Act of 2000 states that local government must develop an All-Hazards Mitigation Plan in order to receive future Hazard Mitigation Grant Program Funds, and 

WHEREAS, it is the intent of the Board of Commissioners of Rockingham County to fulfill this obligation in order that the County will be eligible for state assistance in the event that a state of disaster is declared for a hazard event affecting the County;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners of Rockingham County hereby:

1. Adopts the Rockingham County Hazard Mitigation Plan; and

2. Vests the County Manager with the responsibility, authority, and the means to:

(a) Inform all concerned parties of this action.

(b) Cooperate with Federal, State and local agencies and private firms which undertake to study, survey, map, and identify floodplain or flood-related erosion areas, and cooperate with neighboring communities with respect to management of adjoining floodplain and/or flood-related erosion areas in order to prevent aggravation of existing hazards.

(c) Adjust the boundaries of County and municipal planning jurisdictions whenever a municipal annexation or extraterritorial jurisdiction revision results in a change whereby a municipality assumes or relinquishes the authority to adopt and enforce floodplain management regulations for a particular area in order that all Flood Hazard Boundary Maps (FHBMs) and Flood Insurance Rate Maps (FIRMs) accurately represent the planning jurisdiction boundaries.  Provide notification of boundary revisions along with a map suitable for reproduction, clearly delineating municipal corporate limits and extraterritorial jurisdiction boundaries to all concerned parties.

3. Appoints the County Emergency Management Coordinator to assure that the Hazard Mitigation Plan is reviewed annually and in greater detail at least once every five years to assure that the Plan is in compliance with all State and Federal regulations and that any needed revisions or amendments to the Plan are developed and presented to the Rockingham County Board of Commissioners for consideration.

4. Agrees to take such other official action as may be reasonably necessary to carry out the objectives of the Hazard Mitigation Plan.

Adopted on the 11th of May, 2011, by the Reidsville City Council.

/s/________________________________________

    James K. Festerman, Mayor, City of Reidsville

Attest:

/s/_____________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

- End of Consent Agenda -

Council members then turned to the pulled Consent Agenda item.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 - APPROVAL OF THE AUDIT CONTRACT FOR 2010-2011 WITH MCGLADREY & PULLEN, CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS.

Mayor Festerman noted that it has been five years since the City has bid out this contract. He said he’d like for the City to bid out the contract next year. He said he had talked with other towns which do not seem to be paying as much for this service.
The Mayor then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the audit contract. (A COPY OF THE 2010-2011 AUDIT CONTRACT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
RECOGNITIONS:

PROCLAMATION FOR NATIONAL PUBLIC WORKS WEEK MAY 15-21, 2011.

Mayor Festerman read aloud the proclamation for National Public Works Week May 15-21, 2011. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Accepting the proclamation on behalf of the Reidsville Public Works Department were Director Kevin Eason, Public Services Superintendent Lindsey Tuttle, Solid Waste Management Superintendent Pat Knowles and Fleet Maintenance Superintendent Tony Stowe. Eason thanked the City Council for its support and said his department appreciated the opportunity to provided service to the City and its citizens.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF REALIGNMENT OF CITY'S ELECTORAL VOTING DISTRICTS AND THE ACCOMPANYING RESOLUTION. 
In making the staff report, Interim City Manager Michael Pearce stated that the City had contracted with the Raleigh law firm Tharrington Smith to assist us with redefining the boundaries for the City’s election districts. He said the firm’s Adam Mitchell had been very helpful. Pearce explained that every 10 years, cities have to examine their Census information to determine whether they need to adjust the boundaries of their election districts. He said that typically attempts are made to keep the districts within 3% of the total population of each other. For whatever reason, although our total City population over the past 10 years hasn’t changed that much, District A lost population and District B gained population, the Interim City Manager said. He explained that our two districts are now 12-13% apart in terms of population; therefore, it is necessary to find ways to add some population to District A without significantly changing the demographics of these two districts.
Pearce reminded the Council that at their April 26th work session, Council members were led through a discussion of proposed alternatives by Adam Mitchell, and it was the consensus of Council at that time to go with Alternative #1. The City has advertised that decision, he noted, including a map and description of the proposed changes. After today’s public hearing, the Council can vote on the Resolution to adopt Alternative #1 for the new election district boundaries so that the City can notify the United States Justice Department in time to hold the election in October, he said. 
Pearce then turned the discussion over to Adam Mitchell of Tharrington Smith. Mr. Mitchell apologized to Council for what will be some repetition from their previous discussion on April 26, but he said it is important because it shows that Council has received this information and also that there is an opportunity for the public to comment on the redistricting process.

The lawyer explained that there is a requirement housed in the Equal Protection Clause of the United States Constitution known as “one person, one vote.” Basically what that means is that each electoral district must be substantially equal in population, he said. Every 10 years, local governments that use election districts like Reidsville are required to look at their current districts, then look at the recently released data from the Census and determine if the current district boundaries with this new data comply with “one person, one vote.” The United States Supreme Court has said there must be an honest, good faith effort to construct districts as nearly of equal population as is practical, he said. As was discussed last time, “one person, one vote” doesn’t mean that the districts must be exactly the same size, he noted. Generally, a 10% rule of thumb is used, which means the overall deviation between the districts can’t be greater than 10%, Mr. Mitchell said.
In Reidsville, based on the 2010 Census data, the overall deviation is about 13%, the lawyer continued. District A currently has a population of 6,767 people, which is 6.79% below the ideal and District B at 7,753 population is 6.79% above the ideal, Mr. Mitchell said. This overall deviation is over 10% and triggers the requirement to redistrict, he said.

As you all know, District A is currently drawn to have a majority African-American population, Mr. Mitchell said.  The current percentage of African-American population in District A is 61.64%, he added. As Mr. Pearce indicated, because Rockingham County is covered under Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act, any changes in your election districts must be pre-cleared by the US Department of Justice, he added. The standard that the Justice Department looks at is the retrogression standard, Mr. Mitchell continued. He said that looking at the current population of District A, the Justice Department will analyze whether this new plan the City is submitting for pre-clearance makes it more difficult for minority voters to elect candidates of their choice.

As was discussed at the last meeting, Mr. Mitchell noted that Alternative #1 achieves several objectives: it brings Reidsville’s total population deviation between the districts to about 3%, which is well within the 10% rule of thumb; it clearly complies with “one person, one vote”; and it slightly increases the number of African-American residents in District A, Mr. Mitchell explained. It is clearly non-retrogressive, he said and only creates minor changes to the City’s election plan, he added. 

Mr. Mitchell described the areas involved. A small triangle bordered by South Scales Street, Ashe Street and McGehee Streets would move from District B to District A, he said. It takes another area in the southern part of the City and moves that from District B to District A as well, he said. In general, the vast majority of residents will remain in the same district, he said, if the Council adopts Alternative #1.
The lawyer noted that there is no requirement that the City hold a public hearing before adopting a redistricting plan, but he was glad that the City Council is doing so. He said he thought it was an important and advisable thing to do. He stated that he would be glad to answer any questions that the Council might have, and he encouraged them to open up the public hearing for anyone who wishes to comment.

Mayor Festerman asked Mr. Mitchell what is the total number of voters affected by the change who would be in a new district? After some quick figuring, Mr. Mitchell replied that 380 people are affected. He based this on the deviation between the two districts being 493 below and above, with 380 people being moved, that changes the deviation to 113 below and above. The Mayor commented that not as many households would be affected since there would be several people per household, and it should be easier to communicate those changes. Mr. Mitchell agreed, saying that in the overall percentage of the City’s population, very few people are being moved.
Councilman Henderson asked the lawyer, none of these lines go through a residence? Mr. Mitchell said no, none of the lines should divide a household. The Councilman said they have in the past. Mr. Mitchell said again, they should not divide households.
Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:14 p.m. He asked if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of the proposed changes. No one came forward. He asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the proposed changes. Again, no one came forward. 
The public hearing was closed at 3:15 p.m.

Councilman Henderson then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, that the Alternative #1 map be accepted as the City’s voting plan. (A COPY OF THE MAP IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

The accompanying Resolution as accepted follows:

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1CITY OF REIDSVILLE 

11 May 2011

RESOLUTION ADOPTING NEW DISTRICT BOUNDARIES

FOR ELECTION OF CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS

WHEREAS, the Reidsville City Council has seven members, four of whom are elected by district; and


WHEREAS, those districts are subject to the constitutional and statutory requirement of one-person/one-vote; and


WHEREAS, the City Council has recently received and reviewed the population of the districts as determined by the 2010 federal census; and


WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that the population of the districts is out of balance and that the boundaries of the districts need to be altered to provide equal representation; and


WHEREAS, the City Council is authorized and required by North Carolina General Statutes 160A-23(b) to revise its electoral district boundaries to correct population imbalances shown by a federal census; and


WHEREAS, the City Council has discussed redistricting at a public session held on April 26, 2011; and


WHEREAS, on May 11, 2011, the City Council held a public hearing to review and consider a proposed plan for redrawing the district boundaries; and


WHEREAS, the redistricting plan entitled “Reidsville Alternative 1” considered by the City Council and presented to the public would satisfy the requirements of one-person/one-vote by creating no district with a deviation of more than five percent above or below the ideal size;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Reidsville City Council as follows:

1.
The boundaries of the two districts for election of the City Council are altered to follow the lines depicted on the attached map entitled “Reidsville Alternative 1.” 

2.
The attached map has been prepared from United States Census Bureau maps and the boundaries have been drawn to follow census block lines.  A list of the census blocks in each district is attached for reference and to resolve any issue that might arise concerning the boundaries of the districts.

3.
The new district boundaries shall be used for the next election of the Reidsville City Council and for each subsequent election until the boundaries are altered according to law.

4.
A copy of this resolution and the map showing the district boundaries shall be retained in the Office of the City Clerk.

5.
Copies of the map shall be provided to the Rockingham County Board of Elections with the request that the board notify residents of Reidsville of changes in the districts in which they vote.

6.
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1The new district lines shall be submitted to the United States Justice Department for preclearance under Section 5 of the federal Voting Rights Act, and the new boundaries shall take effect upon such preclearance.

ADOPTED by the City Council this 11th day of May 2011.

                                                      /s/______________________
                                                                               
James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/________________________________                                      



    Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

Mr. Mitchell informed Council of the need to send these changes to the US Department of Justice as quickly as possible. The filing period for Reidsville City Council candidates starts Friday, August 5, and the plan needs to be pre-cleared at least three days in advance, as of Tuesday, August 2, he said, in order to have the election on time. He noted that he would be asking for items quickly in order to get them to the Justice Department because pre-clearance typically takes 60 days. If for some reason, the City does not get pre-clearance by August 2, there is a straightforward process to go through, which includes a public hearing and adopted resolution, to get the election delayed a year, Mr. Mitchell indicated. He said he wanted to make Council aware of that.
Councilwoman Zdanski questioned whether Mr. Mitchell would submit the information or the City Attorney? Mr. Mitchell said it was part of his firm’s contract with the City that he would submit it for pre-clearance.

Councilman Henderson said that with the pending litigation in Congress, it might be a problem getting the pre-clearance back in time. Mr. Mitchell said he couldn’t control or guarantee that the Justice Department would meet the 60 days, but he said he thought it should be taken care of in time, especially since this is not controversial and doesn’t make a lot of changes.
The Mayor and Council members thanked Mr. Mitchell and wished him a safe drive back to Raleigh.

CONSIDERATION OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
As the ballots were passed out for the lone Council appointment, Mayor Festerman announced that he had appointed Rose Palmer of 1864 Amos Street, Reidsville, to a five-year term on the Reidsville Housing Authority.
PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
Demetria Clark thanks Council.
During the public comments portion of the meeting, Demetria Clark of 501 Lindsey Street came forward. She noted that she had appeared last month to discuss concerns about increased crime and drug trafficking in her neighborhood. She said she wanted to thank Council for the City’s quick response. Within days, she had heard from the Police Chief and other officers in the department. She and her neighbors appreciate the response, which has included increase patrolling in the area. She said she’d like to thank the police officers for their efforts.
No one else came forward to speak, and Mayor Festerman closed the Public Comments portion of the meeting.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.
Conflict of Interest Policy.

In making the Manager’s Report, Interim City Manager Pearce referenced item #5 on his written report regarding a grant from the Golden Leaf Foundation. (A COPY OF THE WRITTEN REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He said that one of the conditions of the grant is that the City must have a Conflict of Interest Policy. Although the Council has approved a Code of Ethics and there are some related documents in the City’s Personnel Policy, the City doesn’t appear to have a Conflict of Interest policy for Council and employees alike.
The proposed policy had been faxed to Council members this morning. Pearce said he recommended that the Council pass the policy so staff could finish up the grant application process. The Mayor said perhaps the policy could be made part of the Council’s swearing-in process.
Councilwoman Zdanski made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Conflict of Interest Policy.

The policy as approved follows:

City of reidsville

Conflict of Interest Policy

Purpose:
To establish conduct guidelines for all City officials and employees in accordance with the following principles:

1. The proper operation of democratic government requires that public officials and employees be independent, impartial and responsible to the people;

2. Governmental decisions and policies shall be made through the proper channels of governmental structure;

3. Public office or employment shall not be used for personal gain; and,

4. The public shall have confidence in the integrity of its government.

It is the responsibility of everyone covered by this policy to act in the best interests of the City at all times and to make certain that he or she refrains from placing himself or herself in positions that may produce conflicts of interest.

Definitions:
For the purposes of this policy, the following definitions shall apply:

Business Entity means any business, proprietorship, firm, partnership, person in representation or fiduciary capacity, association, venture, trust or corporation which is organized for financial gain or profit.

Immediate Family Member means a spouse, mother, father, legal guardian, child, sister, brother, grandparent, grandchild and the various combinations of half, step, in-law and adopted relationships regardless of marital status.

Interest means any direct or indirect pecuniary or material benefit accruing as a result of a contract or transaction which is or may be the subject of an official act or action by or with the City of Reidsville.

Official Act or Action means any legislative, administrative, appointive or discretionary act of any appointed Board or Commission member or elected official, or any action passed by a majority vote of the Reidsville City Council.

City Official means the Mayor, members of the City Council, appointees to any City Boards, Commissions or Committees, individuals appointed to represent or serve on behalf of the City of Reidsville on a board, commission or committee founded by an outside entity, and any full-time, part-time, regular, probationary, temporary, trainee or volunteer employee of the City of Reidsville.

Standards of Conduct:

A.
Scope.

This policy shall apply to all City Officials and may be amended from time to time by official action of the Reidsville City Council.

B.
Interest in Contract or Agreement.
No City Official shall have or thereafter acquire an interest in any contract or agreement with the City if he or she will privately benefit or profit from the contracting or undertaking.

C.
Use of Official Position.
No City Official shall use his or her official position or the City’s facilities for private or political gain.  In addition, no City Official shall misuse their status in such a way as to require, expect or accept favors from subordinate employees.

D.
Disclosure of Information.
No City Official shall use or disclose confidential information gained in the course of or by reason of his or her official position for the purposes of advancing:

1. His or her financial or personal interest;

2. A Business Entity of which he or she is an owner(in part or in whole), an officer or a director; or

3. The financial or personal interest of an Immediate Family Member or that of any other person.

E.
Incompatible Service.

No City Official shall engage in, or accept private employment or render service for private interest, when such employment or service is incompatible with the proper discharge of the Official’s public duties or would tend to impair independence of judgment or action in the performance of his or her official duties unless otherwise permitted by law and unless disclosure is made and provided in this Policy.  Before accepting private employment, the City Official should consider whether such employment would negatively impact the Town.

F.
Gifts.
No City Official shall solicit, accept or receive any gift as outlined in Article VII, Section 5, of the City of Reidsville Personnel Policy.

G.
Special Treatment.
No City Official shall grant any special consideration, treatment or advantage to any citizen or public or private entity beyond that which is available to every other citizen or entity.

Disclosure of Interest in Legislative Action:
The Mayor or any member of the Reidsville City Council who has an interest in an official act or action shall publicly disclose the nature of their interest and shall withdraw from voting upon that matter if excused by a majority vote of the Reidsville City Council pursuant to N.C.G.S. §160A-75.

Adopted this the 11th day of May, 2011.






/s/_______________________________________







James K.  Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________________________

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

Summer Camp.
Interim City Manager Pearce noted that Parks & Recreation has held summer camp for youth in previous years. However, last year, the City didn’t fund the camp, but there was a fund drive within the community, including a grant from the Reidsville Area Foundation. Approximately $20,000 was provided.
The summer camp was not funded in the City budget again this year, Pearce said. Again, a fund-raising drive was held.

Plans are to hold a 10-week camp at Lake Reidsville. So far, $14,000 has been raised, including a $5,000 gift from the Reidsville Area Foundation. There are no matching funds this year, Pearce pointed out. 
Right now there are enough funds for six weeks of camp, Pearce said. He explained that the camp has to be advertised, staffing has to be acquired, etc. If all of the money is raised, do we go forward, he asked Council.
Pearce said that Dale Hagwood and Nick Aceves are here to answer any questions. At this point, we need some direction, Pearce said.

Mayor Festerman said he thought we should do it as much as we can. He asked Aceves whether camp attendance doesn’t drop off at the end of the camp. Aceves agreed that it  does.

Aceves said he felt like staff can offer the same type of program for six weeks. If enough funds are raised, they can let the parents know and extend the program, he said.

Councilwoman Zdanski asked if there is a pledge sheet? Aceves said there was and that the fund-raising drive is being done by Bill Duke and Harry Brown. Hagwood said he has a copy of the pledge sheet and has talked with Brown. He said he was recommending they do the camp for 6-7 weeks and extend it if the monies are raised.

Councilman Turner asked how many people participated last year? Aceves said they had 59 kids the first day. There were about 40-50 kids per day in the first weeks and 30 kids a day near the end of camp, he said.  

Aceves talked about staffing needs. He said he usually employed 4-5 staff members, typically sophomores or juniors in college.

Aceves said they would start off with six weeks and be prepared to do up to nine weeks of camp.

Mayor Festerman said he was very pleased staff will be able to provide this service to our youth population.

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
Reidsville Historic Preservation Commission -- City Clerk Angela Stadler announced that Marguerite Holt of 1008 Ridgewood Avenue has been unanimously appointed to the Commission for a three-year term. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Zdanski – The Councilwoman noted that the Reidsville Appearance Commission met April 28 and had several projects going on. She said Pearce gave an excellent Director’s Report, including progress on the North Scales Street project, the South Scales Street Plaza project and the electric sign at Market Square. She also highlighted the Speaker’s Bureau program, the Thank You signs, Pride & Participation and May Clean Up Month. Terresia Scoble gave a report on the downtown, including the successful cruise-ins and Girls Nite Out with the Elvis impersonator. 
The Councilwoman also noted that May is Special Olympics Month. She said she had no details right now, but she would be asking her fellow Council members for a donation of $1 per mile for the five-mile walk she will be undertaking. She will put the information in their mailboxes when she gets it.

Councilman Rucker – The Councilman said he had no report, but asked Hagwood to report on the recent Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission meeting.
Hagwood explained that at its meeting last week, the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission members recommended “catch and release” of bass at Lake Reidsville and Lake Hunt. He noted that catch and release is not currently specified in the City’s Code of Ordinances, which means it would have to be changed.
Hagwood said the Commission members also suggested they receive badges so that when they are out at Lake Hunt, they could provide more of a presence out there and watch over what’s going on at the lake.
Hagwood said he had spoken with the Wildlife Commission officer Sunday afternoon out at the lake while he was checking licenses. They talked about catch and release and about spawning season, he said. Hagwood said the officer indicated to him that he didn’t think catch and release was needed. The officer also had no problem with the lake having fishing tournaments during spawning season, which continues into June, he said. Several fishing tournaments have been cancelled at Lake Reidsville because boats can’t access the lake, Hagwood continued.
Pearce reiterated that the City’s ordinances would have to be changed to do catch and release. Mayor Festerman said he had understood the problem with Lake Reidsville is that the lake is overpopulated with crappie. Fishermen would still be allowed to take out the crappie, it was noted, which the former lake supervisor had encouraged.

Mayor Festerman – The Mayor asked if whenever possible, staff could print on both sides of the paper when it makes sense or is practical to do it.
The Mayor said he had been notified that retired Reidsville Police Captain Willie Hairston has received the national award from the Reidsville Elks Lodge for his work with D.A.R.E. to keep kids away from drugs. The presentation was made in Asheville, and Hairston is the first North Carolinian to get the national award, he said. He congratulated Hairston on winning this tremendous award.

At the March 11th City Council meeting, Finance Director Chris Phillips talked of possible USDA funds for a Senior Center. He said he would like Phillips to pursue that.

The Mayor said he attended two ribbon cuttings: one for La Boutique owned by Steve & Teresa Moore and one for the new Social Security Administration office on Freeway Drive. He said he was talking to the contractor for the Social Security Administration building and asked him how did you find our people to deal with? The contractor said he had done 68 buildings around the State. Some of those cities try to keep them from building, the contractor told him, but that was not the case in Reidsville. The contractor said he was trying to do something else in our community, the Mayor said. Councilwoman Zdanski added that the contractor was especially appreciative that there was no interdepartmental haggling and that it was a truly a united effort to help them with the process.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem said the Planning Board did not meet this past month but is scheduled to meet this month.

Councilman Johnson – The Councilman said he had no report, but last Sunday, he was riding his bike in Jaycee Park, which he said is coming along very nicely. However, he said he felt the area needs more patrolling. He said he had seen some gang-related graffiti in the area.
This led to a brief discussion of how gang-related graffiti was located on the end of the Pennrose Mall, similar to the graffiti that had been on the former Winn-Dixie building.
Councilman Turner – The Councilman noted the upcoming paid concert featuring country music artist Josh Thompson and Joanna Smith on May 21st. Part of Scales Street will be closed for the concert.

The Councilman said that the ABC Board wants to publish its budget along with ours.

Councilman Henderson – The Councilman said the Human Relations Commission meeting centered on the homelessness in Rockingham County. The minutes of the meeting are in the agenda packets, he said. He said he didn’t make the Chamber of Commerce meeting due to medical appointments.

The Councilman said last Wednesday he had talked with Rep. Alma Adams, who would have been willing to assist us if she had known earlier about the issue with the proposed election change.

At 3:53 p.m., Mayor Festerman said there would be a brief 10-minute recess before the Council reconvened in the first-floor conference room for a budget work session.

BUDGET WORK SESSION.
Interim City Manager Pearce distributed the agenda. He noted that Council members should have received their budget books last night, which was as early as staff could produce them.
FY 11/12 BUDGET.

Overview – Budget Message.

Pearce referenced the budget message and some of the included items. (A COPY OF THE PROPOSED BUDGET MESSAGE DATED MAY 9 IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He said the proposed budget for 2011-2012 is balanced. The County is very close to what the final revaluation numbers will be, he asserted. Today, they will discuss the proposed tax rate, he said, adding that staff believes expenditures will meet those proposed revenues. He said he is planning to hold the public hearing at the Council’s June 8th meeting.

Finance Director Chris Phillips explained that the appeals process is already under way in the revaluation process. On May 25th, the appeals board plans to disband, he said, adding that the number of appeals has been lower than expected.

 Interim City Manager Pearce noted that for the third year in a row, the budget was prepared under a down economy. He said staff has always tried to be conservative, but in the past several years, even more so.  Projected revenues are down 9% in the General Fund and 9.39% in the Parks & Recreation Fund, he said. He said those figures are a little deceptive in that staff expects the revenues to be better than last year. In fact, Pearce said he thinks there is “light at the end of the tunnel.”
Before going on to the Challenges section of the agenda, Pearce discussed the proposed revenue neutral tax rate, which is estimated at 70.7 cents. With an expected growth rate of 1.54% and a 70.7 cent tax rate, it is expected that $145,000 more in revenues from property taxes will come in compared to last year, he said. The current tax rate is 73 cents, he reminded them.

Mayor Festerman questioned does this mean that even with a revenue neutral tax rate, some citizens will still see a tax increase. Pearce agreed that this could happen. He also reiterated that the $145,000 in extra revenues was due to growth, not because of increased taxes.
The Mayor said that typically the tax rate has always been an even number without a percentage. Discussion centered briefly on the advantages of rounding up or rounding down and how property taxes could go up even with a revenue neutral tax rate in place.
Job Positions.
Pearce discussed the job positions within the City. He said there are 177 full-time positions. Two positions, the Youth Gang Reduction Investigator and Domestic Violence Investigator, were previously grant-funded, he said. Pearce said he is recommending these two positions be kept and funded through the General Fund. Looking at projected revenues, Pearce said he wants to keep the Domestic Violence Investigator because the City has been able in the last year to reduce its crime rate. This position avails us of services we’ve never been able to address before, he asserted. The position also deals with other agencies and works with families, he said.
Pearce said the Police Department will continue to apply for grants, some of which may cover these positions. Regardless, he said he is recommending the City keep these two positions.

The costs associated with each position are approximately $44,000, staff noted. Discussion centered around positions being lost to retirement, but Finance Director Phillips stressed that the City is not cutting any jobs.

Councilman Turner, referencing the last work session, noted that it had been said the State wouldn’t look favorably on candidates for grants if those cities are eliminating grant positions. Police Chief Edd Hunt said the grant agencies haven’t pressured them as much in the past as they will in the future. The Police Chief discussed how duties are shifted among officers in order to keep positions in danger of being cut. He said the Domestic Violence Investigator is a very important part of the City’s efforts and the County’s efforts against domestic violence.
Fees – Water & Sewer Taps.
The proposed budget includes certain tapping fees for water and sewer, the Interim City Manager noted, because the City has been losing a lot of money, several thousand dollars, on these larger taps. The money secured by the tap fees has not covered the cost of materials and labor, he asserted. Therefore, Pearce said he is recommending increases for water taps sized 1½ inches and larger and for 6-inch sewer taps.

Mayor Festerman asked if this change impacts churches? Pearce said it does, but it is not fair for the taxpayers to pick up the tab for these projects.

Fees – Penn House Usage.

Interim City Manager Pearce said that the gap between revenues and expenditures in the Penn House budget has grown larger although he said this is somewhat misleading. Approximately 25-30% of Judy Yarbrough’s time is taken up with marketing the City and Market Square, but all of these costs are going against the Penn House budget.
The thought has always been that the Penn House would be an affordable place for residents to rent for weddings, parties and meetings, Pearce said. However, about 80% of the users are nonresidents, many of which are from Greensboro and Winston-Salem. He said he felt the City could easily raise the rates, which are currently set at $750 for a full day and $800 for a full day for nonresidents. Pearce said he was recommending the fees for weddings be increased to $1,200 for outside-City residents and $1,000 for City residents.

Pearce acknowledged the need to bring down the gap between operating expenditures and revenues.

Discussion centered briefly on the actual deficit of the Penn House budget.  Mayor Festerman said it was about $60,000 when he first came on the board. Right now, that figure totals about $140,000 but is inflated because Yarbrough’s time is not all Penn House work, staff said.

Pearce said it is still a gap. The Mayor said there is some value to having that kind of facility available for residents.

Employee Pay & Benefits.

Interim City Manager Pearce said the City offers an excellent package of pay and benefits for its employees. He did note that it is the third year of suspending the performance-based pay system. He said that our employees recognize the financial problems within the City and State. However, Pearce said that not giving pay raises and benefits is not a sustainable thing, and he is increasingly concerned about being able to retain employees.

Pearce said the City can’t give raises this year,  but he said we can continue to let our employees know how valuable they are and that this lack of raises is not a “forever” thing.
Pearce said he is recommending that a pay and classification study for the City’s full-time positions be undertaken in the next fiscal year. This will allow the City to know how it stacks up against other cities, he noted, and it will send a signal to employees that the City is attempting to keep up with salaries and remain competitive. Pearce said that Assistant City Manager Terri Stamey will also be doing a study of our benefits package and comparing it to those of other cities.

Pearce stressed that a lot of City employees are getting close to the 30-year mark, and the City needs to be recruiting good people to replace them. He said the City’s pay and benefits package will be very important to that recruitment and retaining effort.

State-Shared Revenues.

Mayor Festerman expressed concerns that the State Legislature may take some of the City’s state-shared revenues. Finance Director Phillips said the State has taken almost everything they can take. The three areas most affected by the economy are sales tax, interest rates and property tax rates, he noted. The Mayor asked about unfunded mandates, to which the Finance Director replied that those don’t come into the revenues side.  The Mayor told Phillips, “If you’re comfortable, I’ll be comfortable.”

The Mayor complimented Pearce on his budget message. Pearce credited the City Council and former Manager Kelly Almond for making the tough decisions in past years.

CHALLENGES.

911 Emergency Call System.

Interim City Manager Pearce stressed the need to start acting on this issue now. He referenced page A-3 of the Budget Message. He noted that the State 911 Board was setting standards which force cities to merge into one 911 center or PSAP (Public Safety Answering Point) within the County. Grant requests have to be submitted by June 30th  and can be used for construction of a new building, equipment and people to manpower the center. However, there is no assistance available in meeting those standards other than normal 911 dollars unless there are plans to consolidate, he continued.
Pearce said that the standard is two telecommunicators on duty 24/7. It would cost the City $170,000 for four telecommunicators, he said. If we meet these standards, the State is going to create new standards until we’re not going to be able to meet them, he said. Everyone agrees that it is time to merge, the Interim City Manager said. He stressed that we are talking about 911 service calls and not nonemergency calls, but he said they would discuss that later in the meeting.

Stoneville, Madison, Mayodan and Wentworth all get their 911 calls responded to by the County, Pearce  explained. Reidsville and Eden have been taking care of their own, but he noted that current 911 funds cannot be used for employee salaries.

Pearce said that cities are being forced to consolidate. We received word from the State 911 Board Director today that they were going to go forward with these requirements, he continued. Due by June 30th is the grant application which includes commitments by all the parties involved, financial plans, memos of understandings etc., he said, adding that right now, he’s not sure whether they’ll be able to get all of the work done in time.
Pearce reiterated that it’s “now or never” regarding the 911 consolidation. He said it is going to be difficult for the City to go along on its own. He added that the City has one year – until July 1, 2012 – to make this change.

Councilman Rucker asked if the County is going to change? Pearce said he is requesting authority from City Council to enter into talks with the County and other municipalities in the County. He said he wants to bring all parties to the same table, but he needs authority from Council to go forward.
Discussion ensued about a backup call center. According to the standards, the County cannot use the Reidsville location because the backup center must be 250 miles away.

Concerns were expressed that the County will say to Reidsville and Eden that you’re new, so you’ve got to pay a share although the other municipalities are not paying anything. Pearce noted that the Eden City Manager had even looked at property between Eden and Reidsville for us to consolidate into one call center, but they don’t think that will qualify under the standards. “We only have one shot at this,” Pearce informed Council.

Chief Hunt said that in a conference call with Richard Taylor of the 911 Board this morning, he asked Taylor if the money is going to go away after this year. Taylor indicated he wasn’t sure whether any money would be left since 5-8 counties are already applying and other counties are thinking about it.

Discussion then centered on the availability of grant monies for the project, which is estimated to cost $4-8 million dollars here in Rockingham County. Hunt noted that the first time up, the grant guidelines are not usually as stringent as they are in later rounds.

It was noted that the County Commissioners discussed the 911 situation at their meeting last night. Hunt said he wasn’t there, but the County knows that Reidsville and Eden need this and that there are some inherent benefits for the County, including getting all the 911 funds for the County. The Police Chief asserted that it’s a “win win” for everybody in the County if they can meet the end of June deadline.
Pearce and Hunt again outlined some of the documentation that must be included in the grant proposal, including an IT plan, an implementation plan, goals and objectives, and a strategic plan, etc.

Mayor Festerman asked Fire Chief David Bracken’s thoughts on the proposed 911 center consolidation. Bracken said the mandates are going to force this upon us. We can’t achieve the maximum fire insurance rating because we don’t have the maximum number of dispatchers required, he explained. Bracken explained how the fire rating is achieved.
Chief Hunt said we do meet the performance standards of the State and some of the larger PSAPs don’t because of the volume of calls. The Mayor asked which is most important? Hunt said it is performance. 
Discussion continued about the number of dispatchers currently in Eden, Reidsville and the County and the number of calls taken in.

Chief Hunt said Reidsville could keep what it’s got and pay for additional telecommunicators, but staff realizes that the State’s standards will eventually force us into consolidation. He expressed concerns about liability if the State puts standards in place that we don’t meet and something bad happens. He said his preference would be to keep operations here but that will cost the City more money.

After more discussion, Councilman Rucker made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson, to give the Interim City Manager the authority to go into negotiations with the County.
Councilman Henderson asked if we will be entering into this as an equal partner? Pearce said that the County meets most of the standards now. The Mayor and Councilman Rucker advocated pursuing all the grant opportunities that the City can.

There was a brief discussion about the history of 911 in the County. In 1990, the City decided not to get into an agreement with the County for 911 services. It was estimated that the City had saved the County $560,000 per employee in salaries plus benefits over the past 21 years.

Discussion then centered on the fact that the County may only be answering 911 emergency calls, leaving City personnel to answer the remaining non-emergency calls. Chief Hunt said the monthly average is 279 of the calls are 911 while 2,780 are non-emergency calls. He said his department gets a lot of informational-type calls. Pearce said it is possible that the City will still have to provide some level of service.

The motion passed in a 7-0 vote.

Lake Reidsville Spillway Repairs.

Interim City Manager Pearce said that repair plans need to be into the State by Jan. 1, 2012 with the design done before then. Schnabel Engineering has estimated repairs at $2-3 million.
Pearce said he authorized ECS Limited to take another look at Schnabel’s recommendation at a cost of $2,500. City Engineer Steve Moran also checked with a professor from Virginia Tech, who thought Schnabel is one of the best engineering firms in the field. Pearce said the question is do we have to replace the entire spillway right now?

Pearce said his recommendation is to contract with Schnabel Engineering to do the design and negotiate to contract with the firm to deliver to the State a set of plans for repairs. He said the optimum would be to fix the entire spillway but the question is what can we afford right now?

He reiterated that he was requesting authorization from Council to enter into negotiations with Schnabel with the monies coming out of the Water Fund reserves at a cost up to $300,000.
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker, to approve the Interim City Manager’s recommendation. The motion passed in a 7-0 vote. (Clerk’s Note: Mayor Pro Tem Balsley was out of the room at the time the vote was taken but an unexcused absence is considered an affirmative vote.) (A COPY OF BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 27a IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Equipment for City Park Patrol.

Interim City Manager Pearce noted that people get concerned about safety in our parks and greenways and how the City patrols them. The City of Eden has purchased two pieces of equipment, part of the T3 Motion series, which have proven to be better alternatives to patrol areas of the City. (A COPY OF THE ONE-PAGE HANDOUT ON THE ELECTRIC STANDUP VEHICLE IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Capt. Wendell Neville has researched the vehicle, which sells for approximately $9,800 per vehicle, he said.

Mayor Festerman said that people using these parks will feel more comfortable knowing they are patrolled. Pearce said officers can’t be out there all the time, but he is recommending such a vehicle be purchased. He said the cost of this machine was not included in the coming year’s budget.

Councilman Rucker asked why the department could not use the $800 bicycles used for bicycle patrols. Assistant City Manager Terri Stamey said the School Resource Officers had used the bicycles during the summer to take part in nuisance abatement efforts.

The T3 Series ESV is also a safer vehicle than the Seqway, Police Chief Hunt informed Council, because it has three wheels compared to the Seqway’s two wheels.

Mayor Festerman made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to authorize the purchase of one vehicle not to exceed $10,000 from the Undesignated Fund Balance.
The corresponding Budget Ordinance Amendment follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 27b

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on May 5, 2010 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2010-2011; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for the purchase of a three-wheeled vehicle to patrol city parks.
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on May 5, 2010 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3991-0000, Appropriated General Fund Balance, be increased by $10,000.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-4314-5500, Community Policing Capital Outlay, be increased by $10,000.00.
This the 11th day of May, 2011.

                     /s/ _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

BUDGET WRAP-UP.

Interim City Manager Pearce said it appeared Council members by consensus were happy with the basics of the Budget Message and that he could release it to the media. Councilwoman Zdanski said she would like more time to look at the book. Pearce said he plans to schedule the public hearing at the Council’s June 8th meeting. Stamey noted that corrections can be made to the book after then, but the tax rate can’t be changed once it’s voted on.

Council members said they liked having a little cushion by putting the tax rate at 71 cents and that they liked not having to take anything out of the Fund Balance.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he would like to use those extra monies to do a bonus for the employees. Pearce said that the departments are always conservative and have funds left over at the end of the year. A bonus for employees might be possible out of this year’s budget, he said. Councilman Turner said he’d like to see something that would be equal for all employees. Following more discussion, the Mayor asked staff to come back with specific proposals and what the costs would be.

Before going into closed session, Mayor Festerman said the Council planned to recess this meeting to reconvene at 8:30 a.m. on Tuesday, May 24, 2011, in the first-floor conference room.
The Mayor made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to go into closed session under G.S. 143-318.11(a)(4) to discuss a business expansion. 

RETURN TO OPEN SESSION.

Upon return to open session at approximately 5:53 p.m., Councilman Johnson made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to recess to reconvene at 8:30 a.m. on Tuesday, May 24, 2011 in the first-floor conference room.







____________________________________







  James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

__________________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
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